

ROMANIAN ACADEMY School of Advanced Studies of the Romanian Academy Institute of Philosophy and Psychology "Constantin Rădulescu-Motru"

PHD THESIS

Summary

POST-DIVORCE FAMILY RELATIONSHIPS. THE PARENTAL CONFLICT AND ITS IMPACT ON THE WELL-BEING OF CHILDREN

PHD SUPERVISOR: prof. univ. dr. Camelia Popa

> PHD STUDENT: Claudia Gabriela Dumitriu

TABLE OF CONTENTS:

Introduction

PART ONE

POST-DIVORCE FAMILY PROCESSES

Chapter 1. The Evolution of Divorce Rates in Romania and the Specific Needs of Children		
1.2. The Impact of Divorce on the Child		
1.2.1. Divorce and the Psychological Well-Being of the Child		
1.2.2. Family Breakup and the Child's Academic Success		
1.3. The Impact of Divorce on the Parents		
1.4. Post-Divorce Adaptative Factors		
Chapter 2. Coparenting and Parental Conflict		
2.1. Types of Coparenting and Possible Scenarios in the Parent-Child Relationship		
2.1.1. Coparenting Assumptions		
2.1.2. Coparenting in Divorced Families		
2.1.3. Components of Coparenting		
2.1.4. The Parent-Child Relationship According to Coparenting and Interparental Processes		
2.2. Parental alienation		
2.3. Parental Conflict Post-Divorce		
2.4. Personal and Interparental Factors Involved in the Conflict and in the Quality of coparenting		
2.4.1. Maladaptive Cognitive Schemas		
2.4.2. Coping Mechanisms 15		
2.4.3. Parental Competences		
2.4.4. Inflidelity as a Ground for Divorce		
2.4.5. The Socio-Economic Status of the Family		
2.5. The Impact of Conflict on the Child		
Chapter 3. Post-Divorce Psychological Interventions		
3.1. Intervention Models in Coparenting		
3.2. Integrative interventions in conflictual coparenting		
3.2.1. The Multi-Level Integrative Model		

PART TWO

RESEARCH EVIDENCE IN POST-DIVORCE PSYCHOLOGICAL PROCESSES

Chapter 4. A Model of Psychotherapeutic Intervention in Conflictual Coparenting – Three Case Studies		
Chapter 5. Methodological Contribution – The Validation of the Co Scale on the Romanian Population		
5.1. Method		
5.2. Results		
Chapter 6. An Investigation into Intra - and Interparental Factor	ors that Influence Post-	
Divorce Coparenting		
6.1. Objectives and Hypotheses		
6.2. Method		
6.3. Results		
Conclusions		
Selective Bibliography		

INTRODUCTION

Family crises that culminate in divorce are a global, ever-expanding social phenomenon. In Romania, divorce rates have swelled considerably between 2010 and 2020, with an average of 31,000 divorce cases / year. The fact that such rates still remain high, points towards the need for specialized psychological interventions, both for former couple partners and especially for their children.

The PhD thesis entitled "Post-Divorce Family Relationships. The Parental Conflict and Its Impact on the Well-Being of Children" takes the psychological problems identified in the counselling sessions addressed to divorced families as a starting point and brings consistent research evidence towards ensuring the support children need, post-divorce.

The first part of the thesis, "Post-Divorce Family Processes", is structured in three chapters, namely "The Evolution of Divorce Rates in Romania and the Specific Needs of Children", "Coparenting and Parental Conflict" and "Post-Divorce Psychological Interventions".

The second part of the thesis, "*Research Evidence in Post-Divorce Processes*", contains three studies, a qualitative one (a pilot-program of an intervention, addressed to three conflictual families, with children) and two quantitative (validating the Coparenting Relationships Scale on the Romanian population, as well as identifying the factors that influence post-divorce coparenting).

In *the first part*, statistical data and legislative benchmarks in the field of divorce are presented, as well as an exhaustive analysis of the scientific literature on the impact of divorce on the child and parents. The risks conflictual divorce has on the psychological well-being of the child are also highlighted, as well as its the consequences on the participating adults. Highly conflictual divorce, the one which has a devastating impact on its protagonists, is approached as a distinct topic, as are the factors (research evidence) which facilitate the post-divorce coping of partners and children. *Optimal coparenting* is addressed both as a *factor in post-divorce coping* and as an *intervention objective* in highly conflictual divorces. The following are presented: coparenting types; personal and relational factors involved in the conflict and in the quality of the coparenting process; the particularities of parental alienation; the markers of optimum parenting competence

and the impact of parental conflict on the child. Another section of the first part of the thesis is comprised of discussions on the role of the psychotherapeutic intervention when coparenting – successful psychotherapeutic models, are analyzed alongside their advantages and limitations, with emphasis on the integrative model of intervention. This model takes into account: the need for a multilevel understanding of families (especially the psychosocial foundations of the partners' behavior), the personological peculiarities of parents (the presence/ absence of psychiatric pathology) and provides the key constructs of the specific intervention.

The *second* part of the thesis includes: a qualitative research (three case studies) and two quantitative research studies, respectively:

▶ Study 1, "A Model of Psychotherapeutic Intervention in Conflictual Coparenting – Three Case Studies", has the objective to test the psychotherapeutic intervention in three divorced families, with moderate levels of interparental conflict, in which there is a refusal of child-parent contact. The intervention was aimed exclusively at the parental dyad, and its purpose was to obtain a cooperative coparenting relationship, in which contact between the child and the rejected parent would be restored. For the parents' assessment, four psychological questionnaires were applied, in addition to an exhaustive interview guide on parental history, a structured interview on the child's rejection behaviors towards the parent and the frequency of interpersonal contacts, and a checklist of alienating behaviors. Six interviews were conducted in each case: one with each parent, one with the parental dyad, an interview with the child and an interview in the parent-child dyad, each one hour and a half in length. Ten individual one-hour long intervention sessions and ten two-hour long sessions were held with each parental dyad. In total, there were 150 hours of psychological intervention sessions in the three cases, which completed the program with favorable results;

▶ Study 2, "The Validation of the Coparenting Relationship Scale on the Romanian Population" (Coparenting Relationship Scale, Feinberg et al., 2012), was one of the proprietary methodological contributions. The need for an instrument to evaluate coparenting surfaced during the development of the psychotherapeutic intervention program. This measure is widely used in international studies, and has been validated in most western and northern European countries. No such measure had been previously adapted to the Romanian population, which justified a robust validation approach on our end. The sample included 504 participants (287 female and 217 male),

aged between 25 and 64, with between one and four children. All researchers in the field as well as clinical psychologists who conduct legal and court assessments can now avail of this scale;

▶ Study 3, An Investigation into Intra- and Interparental Factors that Influence Post-Divorce Coparenting, aimed – and succeeded – to identify individual characteristics that can influence the quality of coparenting relationships after divorce (dysfunctional cognitive schemas, parental competencies, cognitive-affective coping strategies) and the interaction factors (grounds for divorce, the experience of divorcing and pre-divorce relationships). The sample of the study consisted of 169 participants, aged between 24 and 61 years. These psychological variables that predispose former partners to dysfunctional behaviors were examined. The results indicated associations between dysfunctional cognitive schemas and dysfunctional coparenting behaviors. The schemas of punishment, negativity, subjugation, vulnerability also showed significant associations with the dysfunctional aspects of coparenting, even if these correlations were smaller. Schemas of abandonment/instability, inadequacy/shame, protectiveness, subjugation, seeking approval and negativism were more pronounced in people who divorced after an infidelity.

This extensive research in the field of assessment and intervention in divorce cases is the first endeavor of this kind in Romania. It is both an exploratory venture as well as an innovative one. It offers a new measure, the Coparenting Relations Scale, adapted to the Romanian population, which can then be used in research and practice.

•••

The pilot program of multilevel intervention, carried out within the research framework of integrative psychotherapy and its methods and techniques of intervention, proved its effectiveness – it had positive effects both at the individual level and in terms of the interaction between parents and the relationship between the child and the rejected parent.

In the quantitative study, the proposed hypotheses were supported by the data. Identifying post-divorce conflictual factors (individual, relational and environmental) and how they influence the relationship between parents facilitates the creation of effective parental intervention programs, both individual and addressed to the parental dyad.

5

PART ONE

POST-DIVORCE FAMILY PROCESSES

CHAPTER 1. THE EVOLUTION OF DIVORCE RATES IN ROMANIA AND THE SPECIFIC NEEDS OF CHILDREN

In the grand web of interpersonal relationships weaved throughout the life of any individual, family and parental relationships stand out, in their sheer complexity. They are related to the dynamics of the parental couple and the relationships established by each parent with their child or children. When the family unit is split by divorce, both types of relationships are disrupted. Divorce, a phenomenon with a major impact in today's society, causes family members to have to adapt to a series of profound changes, mobilize all the resources at their disposal and redefine existing relationships with their former partner and children. In the scientific literature, divorce ("*the legal dissolution of a marriage/official ties between husband and wife*" – DEX) is a potential crisis-generating factor (Vrasti, 2012).

Divorce rates are dependent on the cultural values of the society it takes place in (Iqbal *et al.*, 2021). There are higher divorce rates in individualistic societies compared to socialist ones (Dion & Dion, 2005; Toth & Kemmelmeier, 2009).

Research evidence shows that divorce has maladaptive consequences, impacting parents and children on a physical, psychological, and social level, over an indefinite period of time (Hetherington, 2003; Bauserman, 2012; Langton & Berger, 2011; Amato, 2010). Maladjustment is heightened when the child is raised by only one of the parents and is more common in mothers, where it also takes on economic implications, such as having to adapt to a lower standard of living (idem).

1.1. Statistics and Legislative Benchmarks

Family dynamics have undergone changes in all the countries that were exposed to the process of industrialization. If, before industrialization, the legal barriers against divorce were strong, and the divorce rates low, in the middle of the twentieth century, the legislative framework turned lenient and facilitated the dissolution of many marriages.

The impact of radical legislative changes (which defined the so-called *divorce revolution*) on the evolution of divorce rates was examined in scientific studies. Some highlight a long-term increase in divorce rates (Binner & Dnes, 2001; Brinig & Buckley, 1998; González & Viitanen, 2009; González-Val & Marcén, 2012), while others note only temporary increases (Gruber, 2004; Wolfers, 2006). Beyond the conflicting results, the scientific literature acknowledges that divorce rates started to increase before the legislative relief, which implies that the changes in the regulatory framework would be a consequence of the increase in the number of divorces, rather than a cause of this growth (Allen, 1998; Coelho & Garoupa, 2006; Sardon, 1996).

Divorce is a growing phenomenon worldwide, and our country is part of this global trend, as captured by the data of the National Institute of Statistics (INS). Between 2010 and 2020, Romania recorded an annual average of 31,000 divorces, of which 13,000 were divorces in families with one to five children. The International Institute of Statistics data highlights the following as causes of divorce: marital infidelity, alcoholism, physical violence, agreement of the parties, and a mix of these causes (2020). Other causes of divorce are attributed to the increase in working time, to the detriment of the time spent in the couple and to the relational estrangement. Divorce involves two fundamental areas of support – legislative, legal, and psychological

Although Romania has a growing divorce rate, there is little data on its effects. Moreover, we do not have adequate support and intervention strategies at our disposal, nor public policies aimed at supporting divorced families. We also lack a "healthy" divorce culture.

1.2. The Impact of Divorce on the Child

Depending on the stage of development the child is in, there are a number of aspects where divorce can have an impact– cognitive, emotional, social, behavioral and somatic. The sum of all these influences reflects *the psychological impact divorce has on the child*. Both during the process of parental separation and afterwards, post-divorce, problems may arise in the areas mentioned.

1.2.1. Divorce and the Psychological Well-Being of the Child

In a meta-analysis on the long-term effects of divorce on mental health and substance addiction among children, Auersperg *et al.* (2019) indicates associations between parental divorce and the following symptoms in children, listed in order of their bearing, or weight: depression, anxiety, suicide attempts and suicidal ideation, mental tension, alcohol, nicotine, and drug use. It

is necessary to direct the efforts of specialists towards programs through which the resilience of children impacted by parental divorce is developed, concluded the cited authors.

Children develop psychological problems especially when there is a chronic conflictual relationship between the parents before, during and after the divorce (Roizblatt *et al.*, 2018). In general, parental conflict is more pronounced immediately after divorce and decreases over time. But there are also cases in which the parental conflict becomes habitual after the divorce, more specifically when the parents do not agree on the child's future living home and personal relationship schedule. Yet, there is also research which revealed that the problems children from broken families have are not significantly more serious than those of the children from whole families (Ruschena *et al.*, 2005). As they are not directly involved in the actual parental conflict, children should not be affected by divorce directly, but by the consequences the divorce produces in the intra-familial dynamics up to that point, are the arguments of Amato (2010) and Salem *et al.* (2013). Research also shows that most children develop resilience and emotionally bounce back some time after the divorce (Wagner & Diamond, 2016; Davidson *et al.*, 2014), yet some of them still continue to have adaptation problems (Davidson *et al.*, 2014).

1.2.2. Family Breakup and the Child's Academic Success

The studies point towards a negative association between the divorce of the parents and the academic success of the children (Amato, 2001; Jeynes, 2002).

School-age children are at greater risk. They develop depressive symptoms, of fear, loss and withdrawal, of anger and shame, they consider themselves responsible for the separation, as well as a possible reconciliation, they face conflicts of loyalty and decreased school performance. This impacts their emotional stability, their social interactions, and their behavior as a whole (idem).

Some studies examine the moderators of the association between parental divorce and child academic success, including the gender of the child. Neighbors, Forehand & Armistead (1992) argue that the negative effects of parental divorce on the success of children are stronger for girls than for boys.

Other researchers, however, do not report any interaction between gender and divorce in terms of the prediction of academic performance (Amato, 2001; Lansford *et al.*, 2006; Sun & Li, 2001).

The evidence is also mixed when it comes to the moderator role of children's age regarding the effect of parental divorce on the child's academic success. Amato (2001) and Jeynes (2002) posit that divorce has a stronger negative impact on the school performance of children in elementary school than on those enrolled in high school.

1.3. The Impact of Divorce on the Parents

Divorce is a complex event and a turning point not only for the children, but also for the adults involved (Symoens *et al.*, 2014; Reed *et al.*, 2016; Russell *et al.*, 2016). Hetherington and Stanley-Hagan (1999) note that, following a divorce, the partners develop irritability, impulsivity, anxiety, and depression, which decreases their receptiveness and availability towards the child – who is subsequently deprived of essential affective resources and becomes vulnerable to environmental stressors (Anderson, 2020; Hardesty *et al.*, 2016). It is only after the parents restore balance in their personal lives, that their mental health and parental skills improve (Hetherington & Stanley-Hagan, 1999).

How well former partners are able to adapt to the divorce would also depend on the quality of their relationship. The greater the post-divorce conflict, the higher the levels of depression they experience (Anderson, 2020).

Other post-divorce partnership issues concern separating of the role of parent from the role of partner and managing one's own feelings, in terms of negative affectivity resulting from previous unresolved conflicts (Wagner & Diamond, 2016).

Wallerstein (2005) noted that adults who have gone through a divorce situation may exhibit a regression of the Ego, which manifests through aggressive or sexual impulses, and is associated with moderate depression and feelings of inner emptiness, a perceived lack of personal value, all of which can degenerate into an identity crisis.

In most cases, the separation of partners involves a series of logistical and financial changes, emotional problems, including psychological mourning after loss, restructuring of self-identity, restoring the social network, managing the feeling of loneliness and reforming parental practices that lead to this major stress (Hetherington & Kelly, 2002).

In all cases, the ideal goal is to keep a harmonious relationship with the former partner, in order to facilitate the well-being of the parents and the child (Anderson, 2020). When parents cope

with the separation in a healthy way, the differences between children from divorced families and those from whole families disappear (Amato and Keith, 1991; Ruschena, 2005).

1.4. Post-Divorce Adaptative Factors

Issues with externalising and internalizing, academic success and the quality of social relations are frequent indicators of the quality of post-divorce adaptation, in the scientific literature of the field (Van Dijk et. al., 2020). Studies that lean on these indicators provide evidence that children of divorced parents have more emotional and school-related problems in addition to more problematic social relationships, than those in whole families (Demir-Dagdas et. al., 2018). Størksen et al. (2005) reveals several difficulties children may face when having to adapt immediately after the divorce, but they tend to diminish or disappear after the initial adaptation period. The distress associated with divorce starts to improve after 18 months, and up to 2 years after the event, where the impact of divorce on the child alleviates or disappears completely at 5 year-mark (Ou et al., 2014; Chase et al., 1990). Among the factors involved in the adaptation of the post-divorce child are: the age of the children (Lansford et al., 2006), their adaptive capacity before divorce (Chase-Lansdale et al.; 1995; Kasen et al., 1996) family income (Hughes, 2005; Grall, 2007), optimal coparenting (Feinberg, 2003), parental well-being (Patterson & Forgatch, 1995; Hetherington, 1993; Simons, 1996), parental skills and the support strategies the parents use (Amato, 2000; Hetherington, 1999; Kelly & Emery, 2003; Krishnakumar & Buehler, 2000), and the child's secure home environment and their own network of close ties (Weaver et al., 2015).

CHAPTER 2. COPARENTING AND PARENTAL CONFLICT

2.1. Types of Coparenting and Possible Scenarios in the Parent-Child Relationship

Feinberg *et al.* (2012) define coparenting as the degree of coordination between the partners in terms of caring for and educating the child/children. An important aspect of this construct is how parents support each other in the exercise of parenthood. Sigal *et al.* (2011) view the parents' coordination during childcare as one of the basic features of coparenting. Coparenting does not include the sexual, romantic, friendly, emotional, financial, and legal aspects of the adults' relationships, but only those aspects that have to do with raising children.

Conflict in coparenting relationships is negatively associated with children's good school and social skills, while agreement between parents in the coparenting relationship is positively associated with children's great school and social skills (Cabrera *et al.*, 2012).

2.1.1. Coparenting Assumptions

There are several perspectives on coparenting – effective, conflictual, cooperative coparenting, etc. Even though the parents are no longer in a couple relationship after the divorce, if their efforts are directed towards the proper development of the child, the chances of an effective coparenting increase (Symoens *et al.*, 2014; Wagner & Diamond, 2016; Jamison *et al.*, 2014).

Baum (2004) puts forth the model of coparenting as an either cooperative, individualized, or conflictual process. *Cooperative coparenting* is the highest-quality approach to coparenting after divorce and its markers are an increased parental functioning, moderate use of compromises and less frequent use of attack as a means of conflict resolution. *Parallel coparenting* is a mix between the cooperative and conflictual styles. This type of coparenting is characterized by the active involvement of the father, who aggressively exercises his paternal role, and by the mother's ability to compromise and avoid conflict. *Conflictual coparenting* is of the lowest quality approach – it is distinguished by an ineffective exercise of parental functions and inadequate conflict management, from both parents.

Coparenting, i.e. adequate, high-quality parenting, is an essential protective factor for the child both before, during and after the divorce (Birnbaum & Saini, 2015; Anderson, 2020; Stevenson *et al.*, 2013; Lamella & Figueiredo, 2016; Sandler *et al.*, 2013).

2.1.2. Coparenting in Divorced Families

Studies on divorce have empirically documented that children exposed to a high level of parental conflict are at a higher risk of developing emotional and behavioral problems than children in non-conflict families (Emery, 1999, apud. Bornstein, 2019). In divorce, the fight between the parents is both for gaining authority and for the exercise of parental authority. In this struggle, the needs of the child are no longer in the foreground, but passed into the background, which prevents a cooperative coparenting relationship, which is vital for the healthy post-divorce adaptation of the child (idem).

2.1.3. Components of Coparenting

A first component of coparenting is the *degree of consensus* among parents on child-related issues, which include moral values, behavioral expectations, disciplinary methods, ways to respond to the child's emotional needs, educational standards, and other priorities (Feinberg, 2002). Another component of coparenting is related to the *sharing of duties, tasks and responsibilities regarding the daily routine of child upbringing/care and home maintenance*, as well as *to legal, medical and financial issues related to the child*. The third component of coparenting is the mutual *support/undermining* continuum. In its positive facet, it implies the ability of each partner to support the other, through their attitudes and actions – statements about the competence of the other as a parent, respect for the children (Belsky *et al.*, 1996; Feinberg, 2003). *Shared family management* or *joint management of family interactions* is the fourth dimension of coparenting and involves *controlling parent-parent behaviors and communication, establishing boundaries and limits, and a balanced contribution to interactions within the family.*

2.1.4. The Parent-Child Relationship According to Coparenting and Interparental Processes

In an analysis of post-divorce coparenting, Lamela and Figueiredo (2016) revealed the association between conflictual coparenting and symptoms specific to children's behavioral disorders. Conflict is associated child internalization and externalization problems, with the mental health of the parents and with a strenuous process of adapting to the change implied by the divorce. Amato (2000) puts forth the *divorce-stress-adjustment perspective*, according to which the impact of this event on the child can be alleviated by the parental abilities of the mother and those of the

father. The careful and empathetic way in which parents relate to the child can increase their wellbeing and ability to adapt after the separation. Haugen (2010) describes the adaptive nature of appropriate post-divorce coparenting, in which the child is free to divide time equally between the residence of the father and that of the mother.

2.2. Parental alienation

One the most common types of post-divorce relationships are those characterized by conflict and a total or partial loss of contact between the child and one of the parents (Amato, 2000), as a result of their defamation by the other parent or by other people (i.e., parental alienation). Clemente *et al.* (2019) shows that between 1% and 5% of parents in post-divorce conflicts are willing to use their child to take revenge on their former partner, starting from requesting custody only to be exempt from having to pay alimony to the other parent, and even up to the physical or sexual abuse of the child for revenge.

To avoid confirmation error (Zapf & Dror, 2017), parental alienation is interpreted both through the filter of the research that supports it (Harman *et al.*, 2019; Verrocchio *et al.*, 2018; Balmer *et al.*, 2018; Tavares *et al.*, 2021), as well as that which challenges it (Lubit, 2019; Simring Milchman, 2019; Mendes & Bucher-Maluschke, 2018). This approach is also justified in the light of the fact that parental alienation syndrome lacks demonstrated construct validity (Simring & Milchman, 2019). Nowadays, parental alienation is no longer conceptualized in its diagnostic form, as a syndrome, as Gardner originally suggested (1999), but as a phenomenon of varying intensity (Harman *et al.*, 2018), which disrupts family relationships after divorce and constitutes child abuse and a form of violence directed against the partner (Harman *et al.*, 2018; Harman *et al.*, 2019; Verrocchio *et al.*, 2018). Sometimes the child may reject a parent because of the abuse they subjected the child to, and not because of parental alienation (Lubit, 2019; Smith, 2016; Simring Milchman, 2019) and it is crucial that this differentiation is achieved (Clemente & Padilla-Racero, 2016).

2.3. Parental Conflict Post-Divorce

Davidson *et al.* (2014) define parental conflict as a spectrum that could start from a very low level, and reach high ones, with various aspects in between. It is hard to define increased conflict because most couples are highly conflictual in the time between the separation and the legal fulfillment of the divorce. The high degree of conflict would, in fact, be a *manifestation of*

the hostility of the partners, which continues after the divorce and spreads on several levels (economic, familial). It produces psychological symptoms or accentuates existing psychopathology (anxiety, depression or substance abuse) and often leads to an ineffective exercise of coparenting (idem).

2.4. Personal and Interparental Factors Involved in the Conflict and in the Quality of coparenting

Johnston (1994) is the author who formulated the first (and only theory) that attempts to explain the factors/mechanisms through which conflictual post-divorce relationships arise and are maintained. According to his theory, conflictual relationships would be the result of the interaction of three categories of factors, located at three levels: *individual, interactionist and external*. At *the individual level*, vulnerabilities (of the parents' personality) interact with the emotionally difficult experience, generating feelings of helplessness, rejection and loss. To individual factors are added those of *interaction*, such as past separation experiences, how the current marriage/relationship went, the previous ones, etc. *External* factors, such as demographic characteristics (intercultural differences between parents, socio-economic aspects), as well as the involvement of others in the dispute (relatives, friends, new life partners) fuel the disagreement between partners and turn the separation into an extensive conflict, which the child is most often the center of (idem).

2.4.1. Maladaptive Cognitive Schemas

An established taxonomy of maladaptive cognitive schemas is the one put forth by Young (1999). Schemas are persistent and dysfunctional patterns of thinking about oneself and about the world, which contain memories, emotions, physical sensations, developed especially during childhood and adolescence and strengthened throughout life (Young *et al.*, 2006). They are formed as a result of the fundamental needs of childhood not being met – of safety, autonomy, of freedom of expression of emotions and needs, of spontaneity, acceptance and attention, of validation, of love, etc. (idem). Depending on the neglected needs, five areas or categories of schemas have been proposed, which group eighteen specific maladaptive schemas: *separation and rejection, autonomy and performance, unclear boundaries, orientation towards others, hypervigilance, and inhibition*.

► The Relationship Between Maladaptive Schemas and Parental Conflict

In the context of family relationships, *separation and rejection* schemas (schemas of abandonment/instability, distrust/abuse, inadequacy/shame, emotional deprivation, social isolation/estrangement) produce the most pronounced negative effects. Celsi *et al.* (2021) associates the schema of emotional deprivation with a higher probability of people to exhibit abusive behaviors in virtual romantic relationships, to be the victim of control of the partner or, on the contrary, to impose excessive control on them (Celsi *et al.*, 2021). The schema of emotional deprivation occurs, generally speaking, as a result of the emotional availability of parents (lack of empathy, protection, etc.) and generates a paradoxical approach to relationships. People want closeness and emotional intimacy to satisfy the need that was neglected in childhood, yet they feel uncomfortable in intimate relationships, for fear of the emotional unavailability of others (Zeigler-Hill *et al.*, 2011). This paradox can create difficulties between coupled partners and prevent a healthy approach to conflict.

2.4.2. Coping Mechanisms

Coping strategies influence how former partners adapt to tense pre- and post-divorce situations (DeAnda *et al.*, 2020; Bloch *et al.*, 2014; Herzberg, 2013; Zemp *et al.*, 2017). The level of conflict between them and the activated coping mechanisms will determine the quality of coparenting (Willén, 2015; DeAnda *et al.*, 2020; DeAnda, 2018).

The scientific literature highlights the culpability of the former partner as a risk factor for the process of optimal coparenting, thus undermining the partner's authority and credibility, which also gets reflected in their relationship with the child (Demby, 2016; Willén, 2015).

2.4.3. Parental Competences

Parental competences are defined as systems of knowledge, skills, abilities, and habits that allow the parent to successfully fulfill their responsibilities and prevent crisis situations, in a manner that supports the child's development (Glăveanu, 2012). Parents report low parental skills immediately after the divorce, a situation that contributes to the problems experienced by the children. According to Short's observations (2002), the experience of divorce can temporarily incapacitate parents from performing activities such as monitoring and supervising children, ensuring discipline, and maintaining a warm and consistent environment. The author also points out that after the divorce, the level of parent-child conflict also increases, while the level of family cohesion decreases. Moran and Weinstock (2011) identify three classes of general parental skills, essential for the adaptation of child the post-divorce: *upbringing*, education and *coparenting*.

2.4.4. Inflidelity as a Ground for Divorce

Infidelity, "the violation of the implicit or explicit understanding between couple partners about sexual and/or emotional exclusivity" (Weeks *et al.*, 2003), is one of the most common and strong grounds for divorce or separation (Mark *et al.*, 2011). O'Connor and Canevello (2019) show that, following a breakup caused by the infidelity of the partner, the beliefs deceived one's beliefs about the world and life are deeply shaken, generating intrusive and uncontrollable negative thoughts that impact the natural unfolding of their everyday activities after separation. Activating emotional regulation strategies fuels their anger, enables the development of conflictual attitudes and generates the desire for revenge towards the former partner. Oftentimes, the child is caught up in these dynamics and becomes witness to the blame throwing and defamation the deceived parent engages in (Thorson, 2021).

2.4.5. The Socio-Economic Status of the Family

The socioeconomic status of the divorcing family, its general position in society and its access to resources are other post-divorce issues highlighted in the literature. The evolution of the socioeconomic status in families has been studied in its entirety, from the incipient stages of the couple to its breakup, as well as in the post-divorce period (Karney, 2021). The main indicators of status are educational level (people with and without higher education), income, assets held and the occupation of the spouses (Baker, 2014; Carbone & Cahn, 2014). Karney (2021) shows that poor families fall apart more frequently due to causes such as lack of money, physical and substance abuse, while in families with a high socio-economic status, due to emotional reasons that are explicitly related to the functioning of the relationship (compatibility of partners, lack of communication and love, etc.) which tend to matter more at the rupture.

Although there are a limited number of studies that investigate to what extent socioeconomic status influences post-divorce relationships, a few theories advance the idea of interdependencies between socioeconomic status and hostile behaviors/conflicting attitudes that influence the quality of coparenting: *The Theory of Relative Deprivation* (Smith *et al.*, 2012) and *The Theory of Social Causality* (Wadsworth & Achenbach, 2005). These theories are in line with the diathesis-stress model, according to which psychopathology is the result of the interaction

between one's genetic predisposition and the stressors that the person faces throughout life (Caspi *et al.*, 2000).

2.5. The Impact of Conflict on the Child

The vulnerability of children is not amplified by the divorce itself, but by the factors associated with divorce – parental distress, economic difficulties specific to single parenthood, the quality of parenting (especially when a single parent raises the children), post-divorce conflictual relationships between parents or parental alienation (Amato, 2000; Esmaeili & Yaacob, 2011). According to the perspective of stress adaptation (Amato, 2000), the relationship between divorce and its consequences is mediated by all these factors.

CHAPTER 3. POST-DIVORCE PSYCHOLOGICAL INTERVENTIONS

3.1. Intervention Models in Coparenting

The Egokitzen intervention program, which aims to reduce interparental conflict and improve communication in the relationship with the child, developed by Martínez-Pampliega (2015), includes 11 weekly intervention sessions, targeting three main topics: divorce and its impact, interparental conflict and coparenting. Wagner and Diamond (2016) recommend individual therapy in the first phase of the intervention, since the predisposition towards conflict and emotional reactivity can interfere with the therapeutic processes. Parents Forever (Cronin et al., 2017) tackles five themes: legal issues and the role of mediation in divorce; economic status in the context of divorce; the impact of divorce on the adults; the impact of divorce on the children and ways to access a new life perspective. Salem et al. (2013), conceptualizing divorce as a legal and public health issue, advance an intervention program based on parental education. Braver et al. (2016) apply the Family Transitions Guide program, with the aim of reducing both the parents' conflicting attitudes and behaviors as well as the exposure of children to parental conflicts. The Family Transitions Guide program consists of working with the group in an hour-long meeting, attended separately by mothers and fathers. The program uses motivational interviews that enable parents to support the development of their children's resilience after divorce and limit their exposure to conflict, while improving their parenting quality.

3.2. Integrative interventions in conflictual coparenting

Lebow's integrative model of approaching the post-divorce family coincides with Johnston's approach (1994) and attempts to explain the conditions and mechanisms through which post-divorce conflictual relationships arise and endure – these are the result of the interaction between three categories of factors, on three levels: *the individual level, the interactionist level,* and *the external level.*

3.2.1. The Multi-Level Integrative Model

The intervention strategies proprietary to integrative couple psychotherapy are based on a multilevel understanding of each case, since the problems themselves have multiple layers of causality. The difficulties of former partners and children can manifest themselves in one's behavioral, cognitive, or emotional regulation capacity, individual psychodynamics, systemic

circularity or can be generated by the influence of the extended family, the legal system, etc. The intervention will always be directed to the levels containing the main identified problems located problems, or those problems which pose a solution that is the most acceptable to the customer.

PART TWO

RESEARCH EVIDENCE IN POST-DIVORCE PSYCHOLOGICAL PROCESSES

The present research takes the psychological problems identified in the counselling sessions addressed to divorced families as a starting point. Romanian courts often enquire whether the underage person is the victim of some form of abuse, including the victim of parental alienation. However, things are far from clear in the area of parental alienation. Professionals' opinions, recorded in the scientific literature, are divided, and the concept itself is poorly scientifically validated and used as an umbrella term in difficult situations around the parent-child, post-divorce contact (Visu-Petra, 2022). In this research the initial assumption was that correctly identifying the reasons underlying the child's refusal to have contact with one of the parents helps create an adequate intervention model to remedy this problem. Identifying parental traits and features of their dynamic further contributes to building a personalized intervention.

CHAPTER 4. A MODEL OF PSYCHOTHERAPEUTIC INTERVENTION IN CONFLICTUAL COPARENTING – THREE CASE STUDIES

In this study, a pilot program for an integrative psychotherapeutic intervention was tested across three separate cases of divorced families with a moderate level of conflict that could have influenced the quality of coparenting. The common denominator of all included cases is the negative psychological impact of parental conflict on the parent-child relationship – the child refuses contact with one of the parents.

► The main objective of the study was *to restore contact between the child and the rejected parent*. In order to achieve the main objective, we have set out five sub-objectives:

1. *Identification of individual and relational psychological mechanisms that maintain parental conflict.* To this end, we applied four questionnaires to the adults participating in the study, through which we evaluated their parental history, coping style, level of parental skills and level of parental experienced stress;

- 2. *Identification of clinical intensity symptoms in the children included in the sample*. A questionnaire to assess anxiety, depression, somatization, post-traumatic stress disorder and social problems was applied.
- 3. *Carrying out the individualized programs of integrative psychotherapeutic intervention for the parents involved in conflict*, both individually and in the parental dyad, in order to alleviate parental conflict;
- 4. *Increasing cooperative coparenting*, through psychoeducation and through building the skills of interparental communication;
- 5. Laying out the foundations of a guide for psychological interventions in divorce situations *marked by conflictual coparenting*, in order to improve interparental processes and with a positive impact on the child.

► Hypotheses

We proposed the following hypotheses:

- 1. Post-divorce conflictual relationships are influenced by parental competencies, the coping strategies used by parents, and their ability to communicate assertively;
- 2. Post-divorce conflictual relationships are influenced by the emotional reactivation of relationship traumas from each parent's past;
- 3. Improving parental competencies, coping strategies and their ability to communicate assertively post-divorce will increase the collaboration between parents, also manifested as encouraging the child to have personal connections with the other parent;
- 4. Reducing interparental conflict will increase the child's willingness to have personal connections with the rejected parent.

▶ Participants

For this study we selected three divorced couples, actively going through post-divorce parental conflict.

- Six parents three male and three female, aged between 32 and 44. The time from the divorce to the intervention was between 3 months and 1 year and 6 months;
- Three children, two female and one male, aged between 7 and 13. All the children included in the study refused contact with one of the parents, for a period between 3 months to 1

year and 2 months. The refusal concerned both physical as well as through the telephone or online.

► Method

The intervention program included two sections, one about the assessment of the participants and one which included the integrative psychotherapeutic intervention

► The assessment part of the study

The assessment of each family member and their relationships with each other was initially carried out.

The instruments used were: four psychological assessment questionnaires and an exhaustive interview guide on parental history; an interview on the child's rejection behaviors towards the parent and the frequency of interpersonal contact, as well as a checklist of alienating behaviors. There were six preliminary interviews in each case: one with each parent, one with the parental dyad, an interview with the child and an interview in the parent-child dyad, each one hour and a half in length.

The parents were assessed with: *the Parenting History Survey*, developed by Stuart A. Greenberg and Lewis Humphreys in 1998; *the Parenting Stress Index - Fourth Edition (PSI-4)*, developed by Richard R. Abidin (2012) and marketed by Psychological Assessment Resources (PAR); *The CERQ Cognitive-Emotional Coping Questionnaire* (Kraaj *et al.*, 2007); *The Questionnaire for Investigating Parental Competence*, a tool developed by Simona Maria Glăveanu (2012).

► The Intervention Part of the Study

The results obtained from the assessment revealed two directions for the psychological intervention: an individual one, with each parent involved in the program and one in the parental dyad, for each couple.

Ten individual one-hour long intervention sessions and ten two-hour long sessions were held with each parental dyad. In total, there were 150 hours of psychological intervention sessions, across the three conflictual couples. The intervention was founded in integrative psychotherapy. It integrated specific methods and techniques: transactional analysis, art-therapy and expressive psychotherapies, schema therapy, cognitive-behavioral psychotherapy.

While working with the parental couples, psychoeducation sessions and training on communication styles were carried out, in order to alleviate the parental conflict.

In individual work, issues such as: restructuring the mechanisms of maladaptive coping, emotional support for processing feelings of abandonment and betrayal resulting from situations of infidelity, the development of an assertive style of communication, the development of adult instance were approached.

► The General Results of the Study

For all three couples, the initial assessment revealed a series of coping strategies that contributed to the perpetuation of the conflict (rumination, catastrophizing, blaming others), a series of poor parental competences that affected the parent-child relationship, but also aggressive communication styles. Furthermore, the interviews with the parents surfaced relationship traumas that contributed to the current relational difficulties. The highlighted issues were approached through the psychotherapeutic program, which led to a decrease both in the observed and parentdeclared conflictual behaviors. In addition, in each of the cases subjected to the intervention, the formerly rejected child-parent contact was restored in various forms, albeit not in its courtestablished form, in all of the cases.

The final reassessment of the participants revealed an increase in the initial scores. Thus, there were improvements in the cognitive-emotional coping mechanisms used, parental competences and a decrease in the level of stress associated with the relationship with the other parent of the child.

Discussions

In this chapter of the thesis, we concepted, and pilot tested a program of integrative psychotherapeutic intervention in the parental dyad, post-divorce. The intervention was successful and was helped by the moderately low levels of parental conflict and the interest of both parents towards the wellbeing of their child. These enabling conditions are also mentioned in other studies. Fackrell *et al.* (2011) show that intervention programmes are only valuable if the parental conflict

is relatively low and parents are able to focus on the interests of the children. Only a relationship of communication and cooperation between parents can protect children from the effects of separation, even when there has been a history of conflict, violence and abuse (idem).

The assessment of the factors involved in the child's refusal to have contact with the rejected parent was one of the strengths of the program. Several categories of factors were taken into account, both personal and related to the parental dyad. The intervention exhaustively covered all these factors.

There are other similar interventions that address cases of less severe refusal/resistance to contact, as well as associated family dysfunctions – multimodal family therapy (MMFI), joint child-centered therapy (FCTC), family restructuring therapy, integrative family therapy (IFT), structural family therapy, family reintegration therapy (RT), family reunification therapy (FRT), multifaceted family therapy (MFFT) and reconciliation therapy (Fidler, *et al.*, 2013; Polak & Moran, 2017; Polak, 2020). The shared aspects with our intervention are the systemic approach towards the family, which involves all family members engaging in therapeutic interventions, in different combinations.

The decision to not involve the children in the therapeutic process and to approach the relationship between the parents directly was also made out of the wish to provide the children with ample room for individual decisions and the freedom to exercise their own will regarding if/when to resume contact with the rejected parent.

The initial assessment of the three families aimed to exclude any indicators of abuse right from the get-go, as they would justify the parent's rejection. On the other hand, the success of the intervention was largely due to the willingness of the parents involved to accept the change. However, similar interventions are still needed on parental shifts in order to consolidate the results achieved.

It is worth noting the small number of research papers on the results of post-divorce interventions, compared to the criticisms regarding the various therapeutic models, interventions and educational programs (Dallam & Silberg, 2016; Drozd *et al.*, 2019; Polak, 2020; Fidler *et al.*, 2017; Faust, 2018; Greenberg *et al.*, 2019).

► Theoretical and Practical Implications

From a theoretical point of view, the study provides evidence on the antecedents and consequences of parental alienation, highlighting parental competences, parental conflict and coping strategies as factors that, once optimized by psychological interventions, decrease the behaviors of parental alienation, improving the child's communication with the rejected parent. The study also highlights the parental alienation behaviors of one or both parents, which affect the child's relationships with their legal guardians.

From a practical point of view, the study develops the interventional area of post-divorce conflictuality, which is relevant in the light of the fact that in Romania there is no research on the effectiveness of psychotherapeutic intervention programs in such cases. The effectiveness of court-ordered counseling programs is not clinically validated or known. The main focus of counseling is the child and very rarely the parental dyad.

Study Limitations and Future Research Directions

A first limitation of the present research is the lack of inclusion of children in the intervention program; the children were only assessed. It is possible that an extended program, which would have included the child in individual and family sessions, may have generated better results.

Another limitation is related to the number of meetings with parents. In each case, the individual intervention would have required a greater number of sessions, as profound issues related to the situation of each of them today were brought to the surface, which could be more thoroughly explored. Extensive individual interventions have been shown to significantly decrease conflictuality and emotional reactivity, thus making the parental therapeutic process more permissive (Wagner and Diamond, 2016).

The objective of the study, which was successfully achieved, was to restore contact between the child and their rejected parent. But it should have been accompanied by a new objective, that of strengthening the child's relationship with the rejected parent, which would have allowed fundamental assessments regarding the quality of the parent-child relationship following the re-establishment of contact.

The low number of cases in the study (three families) prompts caution with regard to the results obtained. Examining several conflictual families could be the basis for the future development of a best practice guide in the field.

As case studies have shown that the intervention is less effective in a context of high conflictuality between parents, further optimisations of this intervention should take into account a particular approach, through additional/different techniques or procedures, to tackle highly conflictual cases.

► Conclusions

The case studies presented contained similar situations, namely the rejection of one of the parents by the child, but with different causes.

It has been possible to demonstrate the effectiveness of an intervention program centered exclusively on the parental dyad, both when the rejection is caused by the direct influence of a parent and when the child has justified reasons for rejection.

The individual and relational factors that perpetuated conflicts between the parents were identified, on the basis of which the personalized interventions were carried out. The psychotherapeutic method used was the integrative approach. The six parents had individual psychotherapy sessions and participated in interventions in the parental dyads. At the end of the interventions, progress was recorded in terms of: cognitive-emotional coping mechanisms, parental competences and the level of perceived stress in relation to the former partner, as well as progress in the relational dynamics child – rejected parent.

However, these results should be interpreted with caution, as the parents were voluntarily involved in the study, which suggests their pre-existing orientation towards improving the problem, despite their relational difficulties. Secondly, the level of conflicts manifested in the parental dyads was moderate, the psychological interventions in highly conflictual families being much more difficult.

CHAPTER 5. METHODOLOGICAL CONTRIBUTION – THE VALIDATION OF THE COPARENTING RELATIONSHIP SCALE ON THE ROMANIAN POPULATION¹

5.1. Method

Objective: to validate the Coparenting Relationship Scale (SRC; Feinberg *et al.*, 2012), to the Romanian population.

Participants: the sample consisted of 287 women (56.9%) and 217 men (43.1%) aged 25 to 64 years (m = 40.6, SE = 5.99 years, skewness = 0.08, kurtosis = 0.037). 514 responses were obtained, of which 504 were considered valid.

The original version of the *Coparenting Relationship Scale* was used; CRS; Feinberg *et al.*, 2012). This includes 35 items that measure seven areas of coparenting: consensus between parents, parental closeness, exposure to conflict, support for the other partner, undermining the other partner, supporting the other partner's parenting style, and division of chores.

Procedure: given that there is no generally accepted specific method for adapting a scale to another language (Iliescu, 2017), a combination of the translation and back-translation procedure (idem) was used, in addition to the techniques put forth by the team who adapted this measure to the Spanish speakers living in Brazil (Carvalho *et al.*, 2018).

Data Collection

The SRC items translated in the Romanian language were included in a research questionnaire, alongside a section on participants' demographics.

The questionnaire included several questions regarding: the harmony within the coupledom, the child's suffering due to interparental conflict and the parents' opinion on the child's tendency to position themselves on the side of one of the parents, excluding the other. Responses were measured on a 7-point Likert scale.

¹This study was published during doctoral studies Form: Dumitriu, C. G., Dudu, A., & Butac, L. M. (2022). Validation of the Romanian version of coparenting relationship scale. *International Research Journal of Public and Environmental Health* Vol.9 (1),pp. 24-34. https://doi.org/10.15739/irjpeh.22.004

5.2. Results

Confirmatory factorial analysis (CFA) was performed to validate the translation of the items into Romanian, using the statistical package R (Lavaan) (Rosseel, 2012). The suitability of the models was tested on several parameters: Chi-squared test (CMIN), CMIN/DF ratio (DF - degrees of freedom), comparative fit index (CFI), Tucker-Lewis index (TLI), approximation of the square root error of the arithmetic mean (RMSEA) and the Akaike informative criterion (AIC), for comparing the models. The original 7-scale model (Feinberg *et al.*, 2012) could not be tested with CFA, due to the *Division of Labor* subscale, which consisted of only two items. In these conditions, the factorial structure with 6 factors and 29 items was adopted, and the factorial loads of each item are all over 0.7, which indicates a good match of the model.

Reliability

The Cronbach-alpha internal consistency index was computed. All item-scale correlation indices were acceptable, while consistency indices for items removed were lower than the overall scale coefficients. Values indicate good or very good reliability (Gliem & Gliem, 2003); none of the α values significantly exceeds 0.95, which menas there are no redundant items.

Discussions

Starting from studies that invoke the need for multidimensional tools to measure the quality of coparenting relationships (Feinberg *et al.*, 2012), the above study had the objective to test the psychometric properties of the Romanian version of the Coparenting Relationship Scale (SRC).

Using confirmatory factorial analysis, the final, psychometrically acceptable factorial solution includes 6 subscales and 28 items, unlike the original version, which contains 7 subscales and 35 items. The Romanian version of the Coparenting Relationship Scale has a good internal consistency for all subscales, with coefficients similar to those obtained by its authors. All subscales of the Romanian version of the SRC have a significant association with other aspects related to the functioning of the couple (within the coupledom) and with variables related to the child (complicity with one of the parents, distancing from the parents).

Practical and Theoretical Implications

Our study provides scientific support for an adapted version of the Coparenting Relationship Scale, which can be used by practitioners to assess the level of parental conflict and develop interventions for children affected by poor coparenting relationships.

SRC is also a useful tool in research, as it helps towards a better understanding of coparental practices, in the Romanian cultural context and towards increasing awareness of the need for interventions aimed at coparenting relationships within family counseling sessions, centered on improving the post-divorce adaptation of children affected by parental conflict.

CHAPTER 6. AN INVESTIGATION INTO INTRA- AND INTERPARENTAL FACTORS THAT INFLUENCE POST-DIVORCE COPARENTING

6.1. Objectives and Hypotheses

Identifying the variables that predispose separated partners to dysfunctional behaviour is essential to determining the categories to which interventions aimed at mitigating the effects of a highly conflictual divorce should be addressed, both on the parents themselves and on the children as indirect victims. Based on research results suggesting that individual differences are associated with dysfunctional attitudes and behaviors after separation, we set out to investigate the extent to which these differences generate dysfunctional patterns of coparenting.

Research Hypotheses and Questions

H1: Dysfunctional cognitive schemas are negatively associated with the optimal components of the coparenting relationship (agreement, closeness, support, approval) and positively associated with dysfunctional components of the coparenting relationship (undermining, exposure).

H2: Good parenting skills are positively associated with the functional components of the coparenting relationship and negatively with the dysfunctional components of the coparenting relationship.

H3: Family conflict and unfavorable conditions pre-divorce are positively associated with the dysfunctional components of the coparenting relationship and negatively with the functional components of the coparenting relationship.

This study also aims to find answers to two research questions:

- 1. Are there statistically significant differences between people who have reported different causes of divorce, when it comes to family conflict, unfavorable conditions pre-divorce, functional and dysfunctional behaviors of the coparenting relationship, parental skills, maladaptive cognitive schemas, or emotional coping strategies?
- 2. To what extent are cognitive-affective coping strategies associated with the functional and dysfunctional components of coparenting relationships?

6.2. Method *Participants*

The sample of the study included 169 participants, 84% female and 16% male, aged between 24 and 61 years old (M = 42.71, SD = 6.15). Of these, 91.7% come from urban areas, and 8.3% from rural areas. As for the last form of education completed, 43.2% have completed higher education – bachelor level, 36.7% have completed a master's program, 15.4% have graduated from high school, and 4.7% – doctoral studies.

Procedure

The data was collected online, through the dissemination of the research form in the virtual communities of divorced or divorced parents (groups on social networks), as well as through a website dedicated to divorced parents.

Measures

Family conflict and unfavorable conditions pre-divorce were assessed using **The Divorce** Adjustment Inventory Scale – Revised (DAI-R), developed by Portes *et al.* (2000). *Dysfunctional cognitive schemas* were evaluated using **The Young Schema Questionnaire** – Short Form (YSQ – S3; Young & Brown, 2005). *Parental competence* was assessed using *The* **Parental Competence Questionnaire** (CCP), developed by Glăveanu (2012). *Cognitiveemotional coping* was evaluated using **The Cognitive-Emotional Coping Evaluation Questionnaire** (CERQ), developed by Garnefski and Kraaij (2007). *The quality of coparenting relationships* has been studied using **The Coparenting Relationship Scale** (CRS; Feinberg *et al.*, 2012), adapted to Romanian population by Dumitriu *et al.* (2022). The grounds for divorce included in the form sent to the participants were as follows: *one's own infidelity* (score 1), *infidelity of the partner* (score 2), *financial reasons* (score 3), *family reasons* (score 4), *domestic violence* (score 5), *alcoholism* (score 6), *other causes* (score 7) and *multiple causes* (score 8). Depending on the response provided, each participant was assigned to one of the eight subgroups thus formed.

6.3. Results

The results of the study show that all three categories of factors are significantly associated with post-divorce coparenting relationships.

As for *dysfunctional cognitive schemas*, the results support the proposed hypotheses only partially. Although most schemas are significantly-positively associated with the dysfunctional aspects of copareting relationships, some of them, namely distrust/abuse, isolation, self-sacrifice, are negatively associated with the functional aspects of coparenting relationships. However, the negative correlations are relatively small and statistically significant only in relation to certain components of the coparenting relationship, which casts doubts on the extent to which they are indeed associated. This tendency can be explained by the fact that the cognitive schemas in Young's taxonomy describe dysfunctional attitudes, emotions, and relational behaviors that can be directly/proximally associated with other dysfunctional behaviors, rather than beneficial behaviors.

Our results highlight that cognitive schemas from the the *separation and rejection* category are to a greater extent associated with negative coparenting attitudes and behaviors, such as undermining the partner or exposing the child to conflicts.

The context of divorce most likely activates separation-related schemas (such as abandonment, distrust, emotional deprivation, shame, isolation), which generate unhealthy behavioral responses. For example, the fear of abandonment, loneliness, distrust of the partner and emotional deprivation are easily activated by the experiences of separation – these increase the conflicts between the partners who, paradoxically, want to protect themselves from negative emotional states.

Schemas in other categories also show significant associations with dysfunctional aspects of coparenting, even if these correlations are relatively small. These include schemas of penalty, negativism, subjugation, vulnerability, thus highlighting, on the one hand, the general cognitive and emotional vulnerability that dysfunctional schemas can create in difficult relational contexts, such as divorce, and on the other– their negative impact on others, especially on the children who are exposed to parental conflicts.

Emotional availability and support is the parental competence most relevant for the quality of coparenting relationships, which has significant correlations (small and medium) with most facets of coparenting, including: consent between parents, support of the other parent, avoidance of undermining the former partner and not exposing the child to interparental conflicts.

Crisis management, which assumes the parent's ability to facilitate the resolution of problems that are difficult for the child, is insignificantly associated with coparenting. However,

32

it is significantly-negatively associated with undermining the other parent, but the correlation is of reduced strength.

The overall score on parental competencies is significantly (negatively) associated only with the dysfunctional components of coparenting. This would be explained by the tendency of parents to over-relate to desirable behaviors, such as parental skills, while underreporting the least desirable, such as undermining the partner and exposing the child to interparental conflicts.

Family conflict and *family context before and after the divorce* have the closest associations with coparenting relationships.

The family conflict before the divorce is associated significantly, negatively, with the agreement between the partners and with the support in the coparenting relations, and is positively associated with the undermining of the other partner and with the exposure of the child to the intra-family conflict.

Unfavorable family conditions pre-divorce, as well as post-divorce (tense atmosphere, precarious financial situation, conflict, impairment of economic status, etc.) are strongly, negatively associated with *the consent*, *approval*, *closeness*, *and support of the post-divorce partners* and present a strong positive association with *the undermining of the partner* and with *exposing the child to the conflict*.

By contrast, *the positive resolution of divorce* is positively associated with *the functional aspects of coparenting relationships* and negatively with *dysfunctional coparental relationships*.

The strong association with coparenting relationships is in line with our expectations and is most likely due to the fact that they describe behaviors and characteristics specific to family relationships, which represent proximal antecedents of coparenting relationships, unlike previously investigated individual differences, which are distal antecedents

Exploratory Results

As for the answers to the advanced research questions at the beginning of the study, A number of significant results draw attention. Thus, most maladaptive schemas were more pronounced in the case of people who divorced as a result of infidelity, compared to those who divorced for reasons other than infidelity.

Significant differences between the two groups were identified for *the schemas of abandonment/instability, inadequacy/shame, protectionism, subjugation, approval seeking and negativism*; people who divorced as a result of infidelity scored higher on all these variables.

The results can be explained by the fact that infidelity, as a traumatic interpersonal experience, is, in and of itself, a source of psychological instability – it fuels thoughts about one's own personal value, dependence on others and the need for approval, as a result of perceived rejection. These schemas could be pre-existing to some extent, but they could be activated/accentuated by experiencing infidelity.

Subjugation and penalty schemas were also more pronounced in people who reported family causes as grounds for divorce, compared to people who did not report family causes as antecedents. Indeed, subjugation and punishment are two deeply dysfunctional relational patterns that can generate family conflicts or other types of relational difficulties; they maintain a tense family climate that can lead, through the emotional wear and tear of the partners, to divorce.

In terms *of cognitive-affective regulation strategies*, the most relevant have proven to be: *catastrophizing* (especially present in the case of infidelity and family causes), *putting the situation in perspective* (infidelity and domestic violence), *making others culpable* (family causes) and *positive reframing* (domestic violence).

The results obtained also revealed that *domestic violence* and *infidelity*, as acute stressors with a very intense emotional impact, are those that require the activation of functional coping strategies (putting things into perspective and positive reframing), in order to increase tolerance to the traumatic negative experience, with major destabilizing potential. Unsurprisingly, *the conflict and unfavorable conditions pre-divorce* are more pronounced in the case of people who have divorced as a result *of domestic violence*, which is also associated with an extremely high, generalized level of family conflict.

In the case of people who have divorced as a result of domestic violence, dysfunctional coparenting relationships are predominant. Thus, dysfunctional competences such as *exposure to conflict* and *undermining* are stronger in the cases where domestic violence was the reason for divorce, while *support* and *approval* show low or moderate scores.

CONCLUSIONS

The topic of this doctoral thesis, although far from being novel among international studies, is still new and necessary at national level. The studies carried out within this doctoral work have outlined several research directions in the field of assisting families in divorce situations, capitalizing on the existing research evidence, and identifying a series of counseling / psychotherapeutic objectives for the practitioners and experts working with such cases.

In the practical-applied part of the thesis, the efficiency of an intervention program was tested (**Study 1**), during which the need for an objective assessment of the interactive component of the family relationship, as well as of the coparenting relationship was revealed. Starting from this need, a tool for evaluating coparenting was identified and validated on the Romanian population, namely The Coparenting Relationship Scale (**Study 2**).

The validated instrument was later used, along with other licensed psychometric tools, in a new study (**Study 3**), which revealed the individual, relational and environmental factors that influence the quality of post-divorce coparenting.

We have thus ensured that this research will provide of evidence for psychological counseling, clinical psychology, and psychotherapy – its results serve to optimize psychological interventions in post-divorce conflict situations.

The three mentioned studies provide a number of tools with implications in psychological practice. Thus, **Study 1** provides a model of integrative psychotherapeutic intervention in the parental dyad, starting from the identification of individual vulnerability factors and the characteristics of coparenting. Using the proposed model as a starting point, practitioners can develop their own intervention programs. The multifactorial approach also allows the identification of alienating behaviors present in one of the parents, thus avoiding generalizations regarding parental alienation, based on the child's refusal of contact.

Study 2 makes an important methodological contribution to the clinical assessment of families who are divorcing, through the validation of the Coparenting Relationship Scale to the Romanian population. The measure comes to the aid of psychologists who conduct legal and court assessments and cover a topic which previously lacked any locally adapted measures. The scale can be used in clinical assessments and research, alongside other measures.

35

Study 3, a quantitative research paper conducted on 169 participants aged between 24 and 61, highlights the factors on which interventions aimed at improving coparenting post-divorce relationships should focus. In the case of pronounced maladaptive cognitive schemas, in-depth interventions are recommended, aimed at modifying the way in which the person relates to themselves and others. Psychoeducation and counseling are suitable interventions in case of low parental competences. Knowing the mechanisms of cognitive-emotional coping can constitute, in turn, the foundation of designing intervention programs that reduce parental conflict.

A few limitations of the studies are worth mentioning, in addition to the theoretical and practical contributions previously enlisted. In **Study 1**, the main limitation is that of the reduced number of participants, given that the scope of the intervention program carried out included three families (over 150 hours). Another particularity that does not allow for the generalization of the results is related to the studied levels of parental conflict. Thus, the parental dyads included in the study showed a moderate level of conflict, which implied their very willingness to engage in the study. Another limitation concerns the psychological assessment of the parents, which did not include any assessment on their personality.

Study 2 also has a number of limitations. One of these is that the validated scale is selfreport, so it might provide a distorted perception of the coparenting relationship. Then, participation in the study was voluntary, which may indicate that the people who filled in the questionnaire have certain particularities, including openness to dialogue and other cooperative attitudes.

One limitation of **Study 3** is the lack of involvement of the children in the research. Thus, we cannot make any assessments of how cognitive schemas, parental skills and conditions of divorce also influence the post-divorce functioning of children.

In conclusion, this research is far from having solved the problem of highly conflictual divorces. However, the three studies provide theoretical, methodological, and practical-applicative resources necessary for managing the vast field of divorce and facilitate future avenues of research.

SELECTIVE BIBLIOGRAPHY

- (n.d.). Divort. Dex Online. https://dexonline.ro/definitie/divor%C8%9B/definitii
- (n.d.). *Divorțialitatea*. Institutul Național de Statistică. Retrieved 2020, from <u>https://insse.ro/cms/ro/search/node/divort</u>
- (n.d.). Evenimente demografice anul 2020: Divorțialitatea. Institutul Național de Statistică. Retrieved from <u>https://insse.ro/cms/sites/default/files/field/publicatii/evenimente demografice in anul 2020.pdf</u>
- Abidin, R. R. (2012). Parenting stress index-fourth edition (PSI-4). Lutz, FL: Psychological Assessment Resources. Purchased from https://www.parinc.com/Products/Pkey/333
- Allen, D. W. (1998). No-fault divorce in Canada: Its cause and effect. *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 37(2), 129-149. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-2681(98)00080-8</u>
- Amato, P. R. (2000). The consequences of divorce for adults and children. *Journal of marriage and family*, 62(4), 1269-1287. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3737.2000.01269.x</u>
- Amato, P. R. (2001). Children of divorce in the 1990s: an update of the Amato and Keith (1991) metaanalysis. *Journal of family psychology*, 15(3), 355. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0893-3200.15.3.355</u>
- Amato, P. R. (2010). Research on divorce: Continuing trends and new developments. *Journal of marriage and family*, 72(3), 650-666. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3737.2010.00723.x</u>
- Amato, P. R., & Keith, B. (1991). Parental divorce and the well-being of children: a meta-analysis. *Psychological bulletin*, 110(1), 26. Retrieved from <u>https://slatestarcodex.com/Stuff/divorce_paper.pdf</u>
- Anderson, R. (2020). Apart Yet Still Together: An Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis of How Coparents Navigate Conflict Post-divorce (Doctoral dissertation, Nova Southeastern University). Retrieved from <u>https://www.proquest.com/openview/7a3ded186a746753641d264e3c1646de/1?pq-</u> origsite=gscholar&cbl=44156
- Auersperg, F., Vlasak, T., Ponocny, I., & Barth, A. (2019). Long-term effects of parental divorce on mental health–A meta-analysis. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 119, 107-115. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2019.09.011</u>
- Baker, E. (2014). Socioeconomic Status, Definition. In W. C. Cockerham, R. Dingwall, & S. Quah (Eds.), *The Wiley Blackwell encyclopedia of health, illness, behavior, and society* (pp. 2210-2214). Wiley.
- Balmer, S., Matthewson, M., & Haines, J. (2018). Parental alienation: Targeted parent perspective. Australian journal of psychology, 70(1), 91-99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ajpy.12159</u>
- Baum, N. (2004). Typology of post-divorce parental relationships and behaviors. Journal of Divorce & Remarriage, 41(3-4), 53-79. <u>https://doi.org/10.1300/J087v41n03_03</u>
- Bauserman, R. (2012). A meta-analysis of parental satisfaction, adjustment, and conflict in joint custody and sole custody following divorce. *Journal of Divorce & Remarriage*, 53(6), 464-488. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10502556.2012.682901</u>

- Belsky, J., Putnam, S., & Crnic, K. (1996). Coparenting, parenting, and early emotional development. New Directions for Child and Adolescent Development, 1996(74), 45-55. https://doi.org/10.1002/cd.23219967405
- Belsky, J., Woodworth, S., & Crnic, K. (1996). Trouble in the second year: Three questions about family interaction. *Child development*, 67(2), 556-578.https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.1996.tb01751.x
- Binner, J. M., & Dnes, A. W. (2001). Marriage, divorce, and legal change: New evidence from England and Wales. *Economic Inquiry*, 39(2), 298-306. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1465-7295.2001.tb00067.x</u>
- Birnbaum, R., & Saini, M. (2015). A qualitative synthesis of children's experiences of shared care post divorce. *The International Journal of Children's Rights*, 23(1), 109-132. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Rachel-Birnbaum-2/publication/275270223_A_qualitative_synthesis_of_children's_experiences_of_shared_care_parenting_a_rrangements_post_separation/links/59fb04750f7e9b2d0b87fc13/A-qualitative-synthesis-of-childrens-experiences-of-shared-care-parenting-arrangements-post-separation.pdf
- Bloch, L., Haase, C. M., & Levenson, R. W. (2014). Emotion regulation predicts marital satisfaction: More than a wives' tale. *Emotion*, 14(1), 130. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0034272</u>
- Bornstein, M. (2019). Handbook of Parenting. Volume 3: Being and Becoming a Parent (3rd ed.). Routledge.
- Braver, S. L., Sandler, I. N., Cohen Hita, L., & Wheeler, L. A. (2016). A randomized comparative effectiveness trial of two court-connected programs for high-conflict families. *Family Court Review*, 54(3), 349-363. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/fcre.12225</u>
- Brinig, M. F., & Buckley, F. H. (1998). No-fault laws and at-fault people. *International Review of Law and Economics*, 18(3), 325-340. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0144-8188(98)00008-8
- Cabrera, N. J., Scott, M., Fagan, J., Steward-Streng, N., & Chien, N. (2012). Coparenting and children's school readiness: A mediational model. *Family process*, 51(3), 307-324. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1545-5300.2012.01408.x</u>
- Carbone, J., & Cahn, N. (2014). *Marriage markets: How inequality is remaking the American family*. Oxford University Press.
- Carvalho, T. R. D., Barham, E. J., Souza, C. D. D., Böing, E., Crepaldi, M. A., & Vieira, M. L. (2018). Cross-cultural adaptation of an instrument to assess coparenting: Coparenting Relationship Scale. *Psico-USF*, 23, 215-227. <u>https://doi.org/10.1590/1413-82712018230203</u>
- Caspi, A., Taylor, A., Moffitt, T. E., & Plomin, R. (2000). Neighborhood deprivation affects children's mental health: Environmental risks identified in a genetic design. *Psychological Science*, 11(4), 338-342. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9280.00267</u>
- Celsi, L., Paleari, F. G., & Fincham, F. D. (2021). Adverse childhood experiences and early maladaptive schemas as predictors of cyber dating abuse: an actor-partner interdependence mediation model approach. *Frontiers in psychology*, 12. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.623646/full</u>
- Chase-Lansdale, P. L., & Hetherington, E. M. (1990). The impact of divorce on life-span development: Short and long term effects. *Life-span development and behavior*, *10*, 105-150.

- Chase-Lansdale, P. L., Cherlin, A. J., & Kiernan, K. E. (1995). The long-term effects of parental divorce on the mental health of young adults: A developmental perspective. *Child development*, 66(6), 1614-1634. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.1995.tb00955.x
- Clemente, M., & Padilla-Racero, D. (2016). When courts accept what science rejects: Custody issues concerning the alleged "parental alienation syndrome". *Journal of child custody*, *13*(2-3), 126-133. https://doi.org/10.1080/15379418.2016.1219245
- Clemente, M., Espinosa, P., & Padilla, D. (2019). Moral disengagement and willingness to behave unethically against ex-partner in a child custody dispute. *PloS One*, 14(3), e0213662. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0213662</u>
- Coelho, C., & Garoupa, N. (2006). Do divorce law reforms matter for divorce rates? Evidence from Portugal. *Journal* of Empirical Legal Studies, 3(3), 525-542. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1740-1461.2006.00078.x</u>
- Cronin, S., Becher, E. H., McCann, E., McGuire, J., & Powell, S. (2017). Relational conflict and outcomes from an online divorce education program. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, 62, 49-55. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2017.02.008</u>
- Dallam, S., & Silberg, J. L. (2016). Recommended treatments for "parental alienation syndrome" (PAS) may cause children foreseeable and lasting psychological harm. *Journal of child custody*, 13(2-3), 134-143. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15379418.2016.1219974</u>
- Davidson, R. D., O'Hara, K. L., & Beck, C. J. (2014). Psychological and biological processes in children associated with high conflict parental divorce. *Juvenile and Family Court Journal*, 65(1), 29-44. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jfcj.12015</u>
- Davidson, R. D., O'Hara, K. L., & Beck, C. J. (2014). Psychological and biological processes in children associated with high conflict parental divorce. *Juvenile and Family Court Journal*, 65(1), 29-44. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jfcj.12015</u>
- DeAnda, J. S. (2018). Mothers' emotional attachment to the ex-spouse: the impact on mothers' depression and parenting practices, co-parenting difficulties, and children's behavior problems (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from: <u>https://repositories.lib.utexas.edu/bitstream/handle/2152/68242/DEANDA-THESIS-2018.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y</u>
- DeAnda, J. S., Langlais, M. R., Anderson, E. R., & Greene, S. M. (2020). After the marriage is over: Mothers' separation distress and children's postdivorce adjustment. *Family Relations*, 69(5), 1113-1127. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/fare.12434</u>
- Demby, S. L. (2016). Parenting coordination: Applying clinical thinking to the management and resolution of postdivorce conflict. *Journal of clinical psychology*, 72(5), 458-468. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.22261</u>
- Demir-Dagdas, T., Isik-Ercan, Z., Intepe-Tingir, S., & Cava-Tadik, Y. (2018). Parental divorce and children from diverse backgrounds: Multidisciplinary perspectives on mental health, parent-child relationships, and educational experiences. *Journal of Divorce & Remarriage*, 59(6), 469-485
- Dion, K. L., & Dion, K. K. (2005, March). Culture and relationships: The downside of self-contained individualism. In *Culture and social behavior: The Ontario symposium* (Vol. 10, pp. 77-94). Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum.

- Drozd, L., Saini, M. S., & Vellucci-Cook, K. (2019). Trauma and child custody disputes: Screening, assessment and interventions. In L. Greenberg, B. J. Fidler, & M. A. Saini (Eds.), *Evidence-informed interventions for courtinvolved families: Promoting coping and healthy child development* (pp. 260–281). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Dumitriu, C. G., Butac, L. M., & Popa, C. M. (2022). Coping with Parent's Divorce: Integrative Psychotherapy Intervention for Conflictual Divorced Couples and its Impact on Child-Parent Relationship. *Anthropological Researches and Studies*, 12(1), 165-18.
- Dumitriu, C. G., Dudu, A., & Butac, L. M. (2022). Validation of the Romanian version of coparenting relationship scale. *International Research Journal of Public and Environmental Health*, 9(1), 24-34. https://doi.org/10.15739/irjpeh.22.004
- Dumitriu, C. G., Prodan, N. G., & Toma, A. M. (2023). Intra and Interparental Factors Influencing Post-divorce Coparenting. *Anthropological Researches and Studies*, 13. [Submitted for publication].
- Emery, R. E. (1999). Marriage, divorce, and children's adjustment (Vol. 14). Sage.
- Esmaeili, N. S., & Yaacob, S. N. (2011). Post-divorce parental conflict and adolescents' delinquency in divorced families. *Asian Culture and History*, *3*(2), 34-40. doi:10.5539/ach.v3n2p34
- Fackrell, T. A., Hawkins, A. J., & Kay, N. M. (2011). How effective are court-affiliated divorcing parents education programs? A meta-analytic study. *Family Court Review*, 49(1), 107-119.
- Faust, J. (2018). Reunification family therapy: A treatment manual. Hogrefe Publishing.
- Feinberg, M. E. (2002). Coparenting and the transition to parenthood: A framework for prevention. *Clinical child and family psychology review*, 5(3), 173-195. <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1019695015110</u>
- Feinberg, M. E. (2003). The internal structure and ecological context of coparenting: A framework for research and intervention. *Parenting: science and practice*, 3(2), 95-131. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15327922PAR0302_01
- Feinberg, M. E., Brown, L. D., & Kan, M. L. (2012). A multi-domain self-report measure of coparenting. *Parenting*, 12(1), 1-21. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15295192.2012.638870</u>
- Fidler, B. J., & Ward, P. (2017). Clinical decision-making in parent-child contact problem cases: Tailoring the intervention to the family's needs. In A. Judge & R. M. Deutsch (Eds.), Overcoming parent-child contact problems: Family-based interventions for resistance, rejection, and alienation (pp. 13–62). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Fidler, B. J., Bala, N., & Saini, M. A. (2013). Children who resist postseparation parental contact: A differential approach for legal and mental health professionals. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Gardner, R. A. (1999). Differentiating between parental alienation syndrome and bona fide abuse-neglect. *American Journal of Family Therapy*, 27(2), 97-107. DOI: <u>10.1080/019261899261998</u>
- Garnefski, N., & Kraaij, V. (2007). The cognitive emotion regulation questionnaire. *European journal of psychological assessment*, 23(3), 141-149. <u>10.1027/1015-5759.23.3.141</u>

- Glăveanu, S.M., (2012). Validating a training program for parental competence.*PROBLEMS OF PSYCHOLOGY IN THE* 21st CENTURY, 2, 14-20. Retrived form <u>http://www.scientiasocialis.lt/ppc/node/files/pdf/Glaveanu_Vol.2.pdf</u>
- Gliem, J. A. & Gliem, R. R. (2003). Calculating, interpreting, and reporting Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient for Likert-type scales [Paper presentation]. 2003 Midwest Research-to-Practice Conference in Adult, Continuing, and Community Education. Retrieved from <u>https://scholarworks.iupui.edu/bitstream/handle/1805/344/Gliem%20%26%20Gliem.pdf?sequence=1&isA1 lowed=y</u>
- González, L., & Viitanen, T. K. (2009). The effect of divorce laws on divorce rates in European Economic Review, 53(2), 127-138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroecorev.2008.05.005
- González-Val, R., & Marcén, M. (2012). Breaks in the breaks: An analysis of divorce rates in Europe. *International Review of Law and Economics*, 32(2), 242-255. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.irle.2012.01.005
- Grall, T. S. (2007). *Custodial mothers and fathers and their child support, 2005*. US Department of Commerce, Economics and Statistics Administration, US Census Bureau.
- Greenberg, L., Schnider, R., & Jackson, J. (2019). Early intervention with resistance/refusal dynamics and hybrid cases. In L. Greenberg, B. J. Fidler, & M. A. Saini (Eds.), *Evidence-informed interventions for court-involved families: Promoting coping and healthy child development* (pp. 189–226). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Greenberg, S., & Humphreys, L. (1998). Parenting History Survey. Retrieved from http://www.drtysonbailey.com/docs/PHS.pdf
- Gruber, J. (2004). Is making divorce easier bad for children? The long-run implications of unilateral divorce. *Journal* of Labor Economics, 22(4), 799-833. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/423155</u>
- Hardesty, J. L., Crossman, K. A., Khaw, L., & Raffaelli, M. (2016). Marital violence and coparenting quality after separation. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 30(3), 320. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/fam0000132</u>
- Harman, J. J., Bernet, W., & Harman, J. (2019). Parental alienation: The blossoming of a field of study. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 28(2), 212-217. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721419827271</u>
- Harman, J. J., Kruk, E., & Hines, D. A. (2018). Parental alienating behaviors: An unacknowledged form of family violence. *Psychological Bulletin*, 144(12), 1275. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/bul0000175</u>
- Haugen, G. M. D. (2010). Children's perspectives on everyday experiences of shared residence: Time, emotions and agency dilemmas. *Children & Society*, 24(2), 112-122. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1099-0860.2008.00198.x</u>
- Herzberg, P. Y. (2013). Coping in relationships: The interplay between individual and dyadic coping and their effects on relationship satisfaction. *Anxiety, Stress & Coping*, 26(2), 136-153. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10615806.2012.655726</u>
- Hetherington, E. M. (1993). An overview of the Virginia Longitudinal Study of Divorce and Remarriage with a focus on early adolescence. *Journal of family psychology*, 7(1), 39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0893-3200.7.1.39</u>

- Hetherington, E. M. (1999). Family functioning and the adjustment of adolescent siblings in diverse types of families. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 1-25. DOI: <u>10.1111/1540-5834.00045</u>
- Hetherington, E. M. (2003). Intimate pathways: Changing patterns in close personal relationships across time. *Family relations*, 52(4), 318-331. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3729.2003.00318.x</u>
- Hetherington, E. M., & Kelly, J. (2002). For better or for worse: Divorce reconsidered. National Review-Bristol Connecticut, 54(5), 50-51.
- Hetherington, E. M., & Stanley-Hagan, M. (1999). The adjustment of children with divorced parents: A risk and resiliency perspective. *The Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry and Allied Disciplines*, 40(1), 129-140. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-7610.00427
- Hughes, R. (2005). The Effects of Divorce on Children Department of Human and Community Development. *University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign Ph. D. thesis*.
- Iliescu, D. (2017). Adapting tests in linguistic and cultural situations. Cambridge University Press.
- Iqbal, M., Khalid, M. S., Rehman, N., & Yanping, L. (2021). Parental Divorce: Impact on Socio-Psychological Behavior and Academic Performance of Students in Teacher's Perception. Journal of Divorce & Remarriage, 62(6), 475–492. doi:10.1080/10502556.2021.1925854
- Jamison, T. B., Coleman, M., Ganong, L. H., & Feistman, R. E. (2014). Transitioning to postdivorce family life: A grounded theory investigation of resilience in coparenting. *Family relations*, 63(3), 411-423. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/fare.12074</u>
- Jeynes, W. H. (2002). Does parental involvement eliminate the effects of parental divorce on the academic achievement of adolescents?. *Journal of divorce & Remarriage*, *37*(1-2), 101-115. https://doi.org/10.1300/J087v37n01_06
- Johnston, J. R. (1994). High-Conflict Divorce. *The Future of Children*, 4(1), 165–182. https://doi.org/10.2307/1602483
- Karney, B. R. (2021). Socioeconomic status and intimate relationships. Annual Review of Psychology, 72, 391-414. <u>10.1146/annurev-psych-051920-013658</u>
- Kasen, S., Cohen, P., Brook, J. S., & Hartmark, C. (1996). A multiple-risk interaction model: Effects of temperament and divorce on psychiatric disorders in children. *Journal of abnormal child psychology*, 24(2), 121-150. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01441481</u>
- Kelly, J. B., & Emery, R. E. (2003). Children's adjustment following divorce: Risk and resilience perspectives. *Family relations*, 52(4), 352-362. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3729.2003.00352.x</u>
- Krishnakumar, A., & Buehler, C. (2000). Interparental conflict and parenting behaviors: A meta-analytic review. *Family relations*, 49(1), 25-44. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3729.2000.00025.x</u>
- Lamela, D., & Figueiredo, B. (2016). Coparenting after marital dissolution and children's mental health: a systematic review. *Jornal de Pediatria*, 92(4), 331-342. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jped.2015.09.011
- Langton, C. E., & Berger, L. M. (2011). Family structure and adolescent physical health, behavior, and emotional well-being. *Social Service Review*, 85(3), 323-357. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/661922</u>

- Lansford, J. E., Malone, P. S., Castellino, D. R., Dodge, K. A., Pettit, G. S., & Bates, J. E. (2006). Trajectories of internalizing, externalizing, and grades for children who have and have not experienced their parents' divorce or separation. *Journal of family Psychology*, 20(2), 292. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0893-3200.20.2.292</u>
- Lubit, R. (2019). Valid and invalid ways to assess the reason a child rejects a parent: The continued malignant role of "parental alienation syndrome". *Journal of Child Custody*, *16*(1), 42-66. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15379418.2019.1590284</u>
- Mark, K. P., Janssen, E., & Milhausen, R. R. (2011). Infidelity in heterosexual couples: Demographic, interpersonal, and personality-related predictors of extradyadic sex. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 40(5), 971-982.
- Martínez-Pampliega, A., Aguado, V., Corral, S., Cormenzana, S., Merino, L., & Iriarte, L. (2015). Protecting children after a divorce: Efficacy of Egokitzen—An intervention program for parents on children's adjustment. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 24(12), 3782-3792. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-015-0186-7</u>
- Mendes, J. A. D. A., & Bucher-Maluschke, J. S. N. F. (2018). Destructive divorce in the family life cycle and its implications: criticisms of parental alienation. *Psicologia: Teoria e Pesquisa*, 33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1590/0102.3772e33423</u>
- Moran, J. A., & Weinstock, D. K. (2011). Assessing parenting skills for family court. *Journal of Child Custody*, 8(3), 166-188. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15379418.2011.594726</u>
- Neighbors, B., Forehand, R., & Armistead, L. (1992). Is parental divorce a critical stressor for young adolescents? Grade point average as a case in point. *Adolescence*, 27(107), 639.
- O'Connor, V., & Canevello, A. (2019). Recovery and moving on after breakups caused by infidelity. *Journal of Loss and Trauma*, 24(7), 636-649. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15325024.2019.1603005</u>
- Patterson, G. R., & Forgatch, M. S. (1995). Predicting future clinical adjustment from treatment outcome and process variables. *Psychological Assessment*, 7(3), 275–285. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.7.3.275</u>
- Polak, S. (2020). Mental health professionals' practice of reintegration therapy for parent-child contact problems postseparation: A phenomenological study. *Journal of Divorce & Remarriage*, 61(3), 225–248. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10502556.2019.1699370</u>
- Polak, S., & Moran, J. (2017). The current status of outpatient approachs to parent-child contact problems. In A. Judge & R. M. Deutsch (Eds.), Overcoming parent-child contact problems: Family-based interventions for resistance, rejection, and alienation (pp. 63–90). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Portes, P. R., Smith, T. L., & Brown, J. H. (2000). The Divorce Adjustment Inventory—Revised: Validation of a parental report concerning children's post-custody adjustment. *Journal of Divorce & Remarriage*, 33(3-4), 93–109. <u>https://doi.org/10.1300/J087v33n03_06</u>
- Qu, L., Weston, R., Moloney, L., Kaspiew, R., & Dunstan, J. (2014). *Post-separation parenting, property and relationship dynamics after five years*. Canberra: Attorney-General's Department.
- Reed, K., Lucier-Greer, M., & Parker, T. S. (2016). Exploring parental divorce among emerging adult women: The roles of support networks and family relationships. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, 47(3), 231. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/pro0000090</u>

- Roizblatt S., A., Leiva F., V. M., & Maida S., A. M. (2018). Separación o divorcio de los padres. Consecuencias en los hijos y recomendaciones a los padres y pediatras [Parents separation or divorce. Potential effects on children and recommendations to parents and pediatricians]. *Revista Chilena de Pediatría*, 89(2), 166 – 172. doi:10.4067/s0370-41062018000200166.
- Rosseel, Y. (2012). lavaan: An R Package for Structural Equation Modeling. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 48(2), 1-36. URL http://www.jstatsoft.org/v48/i02/
- Ruschena, E., Prior, M., Sanson, A., & Smart, D. (2005). A longitudinal study of adolescent adjustment following family transitions. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 46(4), 353-363. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2004.00369.x</u>
- Russell, L. T., Beckmeyer, J. J., Coleman, M., & Ganong, L. (2016). Perceived barriers to postdivorce coparenting: Differences between men and women and associations with coparenting behaviors. *Family Relations*, 65(3), 450-461. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/fare.12198</u>
- Salem, P., Sandler, I., & Wolchik, S. (2013). Taking stock of parent education in the family courts: Envisioning a public health approach. *Family Court Review*, 51(1), 131-148. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/fcre.12014</u>
- Sandler, I. N., Wheeler, L. A., & Braver, S. L. (2013). Relations of parenting quality, interparental conflict, and overnights with mental health problems of children in divorcing families with high legal conflict. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 27(6), 915. DOI: 10.1037/a0034449
- Sardon, J. P. (1996). L'évolution du divorce en France. *Population (french edition)*, 717-749. https://doi.org/10.2307/1534490
- Short, J. L. (2002). The effects of parental divorce during childhood on college students. *Journal of Divorce & Remarriage*, 38(1-2), 143-155. <u>https://doi.org/10.1300/J087v38n01_08</u>
- Sigal, A., Sandler, I., Wolchik, S., & Braver, S. (2011). Do parent education programs promote healthy postdivorce parenting? Critical distinctions and a review of the evidence. *Family court review*, 49(1), 120-139. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-1617.2010.01357.x</u>
- Simons, R. L. (1996). Understanding differences between divorced and intact families: Stress, interaction, and child outcome. Sage Publications, Inc.
- Simring Milchman, M. (2019). How far has parental alienation research progressed toward achieving scientific validity?. Journal of Child Custody, 16(2), 115-139. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15379418.2019.1614511</u>
- Smith, H. (2016). Parental Alienation Syndrome: Fact or Fiction-The Problem with Its Use in Child Custody Cases. U. Mass. L. Rev., 11, 64. Retrieved from https://scholarship.law.umassd.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1109&context=umlr
- Smith, H. J., Pettigrew, T. F., Pippin, G. M., & Bialosiewicz, S. (2012). Relative deprivation: A theoretical and metaanalytic review. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 16(3), 203-232. https://doi.org/10.1177/1088868311430825
- Stevenson, M. M., Braver, S. L., Ellman, I. M., & Votruba, A. M. (2013). Fathers, Divorce, and Child Custody. Handbook of Father Involvement: Multidisciplinary Perspectives, 379. Retrieved from https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1964&context=psychfacpub

- Størksen, I., Røysamb, E., Moum, T., & Tambs, K. (2005). Adolescents with a childhood experience of parental divorce: a longitudinal study of mental health and adjustment. *Journal of adolescence*, 28(6), 725-739. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2005.01.001</u>
- Sun, Y., & Li, Y. (2001). Marital disruption, parental investment, and children's academic achievement: A prospective analysis. *Journal of Family Issues*, 22(1), 27-62. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/019251301022001002</u>
- Symoens, S., Colman, E., & Bracke, P. (2014). Divorce, conflict, and mental health: How the quality of intimate relationships is linked to post-divorce well-being. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 44(3), 220-233. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jasp.12215</u>
- Tavares, A., Crespo, C., & Ribeiro, M. T. (2021). What Does it Mean to be a Targeted Parent? Parents' Experiences in the Context of Parental Alienation. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 30(5), 1370-1380. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-021-01914-6</u>
- Thorson, A. R. (2021). Triangulation and Parental Infidelity: Faithful Parents' Attempts to Make Their Adult Children Feel Caught, Rumination, and Satisfaction in the Unfaithful Parent–Child Relationship. *Journal of Divorce* & Remarriage, 62(5), 327-348. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10502556.2020.1833293</u>
- Toth, K., & Kemmelmeier, M. (2009). Divorce attitudes around the world: Distinguishing the impact of culture on evaluations and attitude structure. Cross-Cultural Research, 43(3), 280-297. https://doi.org/10.1177/1069397109336648
- van Dijk, R., van der Valk, I. E., Deković, M., & Branje, S. (2020). A meta-analysis on interparental conflict, parenting, and child adjustment in divorced families: Examining mediation using meta-analytic structural equation models. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *79*, 101861. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2020.101861
- Verrocchio, M. C., Baker, A. J., & Marchetti, D. (2018). Adult report of childhood exposure to parental alienation at different developmental time periods. *Journal of Family Therapy*, 40(4), 602-618. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-6427.12192</u>
- Visu-Petra G. (2022). Alienarea parentală: Atunci când instanțele acceptă ceea ce știința respinge. *Revista de Dreptul Familiei*, nr 2/ 2022 (p. 282-333), Universul Juridic.
- Vrasti, R. (2012). Ghid practic de intervenție în criză. Preluat de pe www.vrasti.org.
- Wadsworth, M. E., & Achenbach, T. M. (2005). Explaining the link between low socioeconomic status and psychopathology: testing two mechanisms of the social causation hypothesis. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 73(6), 1146-1153. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.73.6.1146</u>
- Wagner, A., & Diamond, R. (2016). Divorce in couple and family therapy. Encyclopedia of Couple and Family Therapy. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 1-5. Retrieved from <u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Amy-Wagner-</u> <u>2/publication/312083210_Divorce_in_Couple_and_Family_Therapy/links/5e9dabf9299bf13079aaa4f7/Divorce-in-Couple-and-Family-Therapy.pdf</u>
- Wallerstein, J. S. (2005). Growing up in the divorced family. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, 33(4), 401-418. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10615-005-7034-y

- Weaver, J. M., & Schofield, T. J. (2015). Mediation and moderation of divorce effects on children's behavior problems. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 29(1), 39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/fam0000043</u>
- Weeks, G. R., Gambescia, N., & Jenkins, R. E. (2003). *Treating infidelity: Therapeutic dilemmas and effective strategies*. WW Norton & Co
- Willén, H. (2015). Challenges for divorced parents: Regulating negative emotions in post-divorce relationships. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Family Therapy, 36(3), 356-370. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/anzf.1115</u>
- Wolfers, J. (2006). Did unilateral divorce laws raise divorce rates? A reconciliation and new results. American Economic Review, 96(5), 1802-1820. DOI: 10.1257/aer.96.5.1802
- Young, J. E. (1999). *Cognitive therapy for personality disorders: A schema-focused approach*. Professional Resource Press/Professional Resource Exchange.
- Young, J. E., & Brown, G. (2005). Young schema questionnaire-short form; Version 3. Psychological Assessment. https://doi.org/10.1037/t67023-000
- Young, J. E., Klosko, J. S., & Weishaar, M. E. (2006). Schema therapy: A practitioner's guide. guilford press.
- Zapf, P. A., & Dror, I. E. (2017). Understanding and mitigating bias in forensic evaluation: lessons from forensic science. *International Journal of Forensic Mental Health*, 16(3), 227-238. https://doi.org/10.1080/14999013.2017.1317302
- Zeigler-Hill, V., Green, B. A., Arnau, R. C., Sisemore, T. B., & Myers, E. M. (2011). Trouble ahead, trouble behind: Narcissism and early maladaptive schemas. *Journal of Behavior Therapy and Experimental Psychiatry*, 42(1), 96-103. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbtep.2010.07.004</u>
- Zemp, M., Milek, A., Cummings, E. M., & Bodenmann, G. (2017). Longitudinal interrelations between dyadic coping and coparenting conflict in couples. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 26(8), 2276-2290.